
Westborough Board of Selectmen

Meeting Minutes

May 27, 2014

6:30 p.m. – 7:50 p.m.

Present:  Chairman Barrette, Vice Chairman Dodd, Selectmen Emery and Johnson 

Also Present:  Jim Malloy, Town Manager; Kristi Williams, Assistant Town Manager/HR Director and Greg Franks, Town Counsel

Request to Approve the Board of Selectmen Minutes

Selectman Johnson‘s motion to approve the minutes of May 13, 2014 was seconded by Selectman Dodd.  Vote:  3-0-1 (Emery)  
PENTA Communications, Inc. Proclamation / Deborah Penta
Ms. Penta came before the Board and Selectman Barrette read the proclamation. Ms. Penta thanked the Board and Town Departments for their support.  
Trustees of Soldiers Memorials Interview & Appointment / Brian Corcoran
Mr. Corcoran came before the Board and reviewed his background.  
Selectman Dodd‘s motion to appoint Brian Corcoran to serve as a Trustee for Soldiers Memorials for a term to expire on June 30, 2016 was seconded by Selectman Johnson.
Vote:  4-0
Request to Purchase of Vehicle for the Recreation Department / Earl Storey

Mr. Storey and Alan Grady, Recreation Director, came before the Board.  The Recreation Commission voted unanimously to purchase a van with funds from the revolving account.  Mr. Storey reviewed the reasons for the request and that it would be used only for business purposes.  There are funds in the insurance budget to cover the yearly premium.
Selectman Johnson‘s motion to approve the purchase of an additional vehicle to be used by the Recreation Department and to be insured through the Town’s insurance budget was seconded by Selectman Emery.  Vote:  4-0
Request to Approve a Farmers’ Market Special Liquor License for Vandervalk Farm / Casey & Susan Vandervalk

Ms. Vandervalk came before the Board.  This will be their second year at the Farmers’ Market.
Selectman Emery‘s motion to approve the Farmers Market Special Liquor License for Vandervalk Farm Winery to participate in the Westborough Farmers Market at the Congregational Church property from June 13, 2014 through September 25, 2014 subject to the $50 fee was seconded by Selectman Johnson.  Vote:  4-0
Request to Approve Increase to Street Opening Fees / John Walden
Mr. Walden came before the Board and noted that the current fee does not cover the cost for reviewing plans and inspections.  Mr. Malloy reviewed the survey he prepared comparing permit fees from other communities.  Westborough is the lowest at $20 with the average being $121 and Mr. Malloy recommended increasing it to $150.  Mr. Walden reviewed the amount of work and time involved in the road opening process.
Selectman Johnson‘s motion to amend the Town’s fee schedule to increase the street opening permit fee to $150 effective immediately was seconded by Selectman Emery.  Vote:  4-0
Hocomonco Pond Discussion

Gary Wells came before the Board and distributed an updated copy of his May 13, 2014 letter.  As a long time resident he noted that a solar farm at Hocomonco would be progressive and productive and supports the project.  As the Chair of the Advisory Finance Committee he supports the Town Manager’s proposal that was presented at Town Meeting.  Mr. Wells reviewed some key points of his letter.
Mr. Malloy noted that the EPA’s five-year review will be in December and a report will be generated in March.  As there is an RFQ developed Mr. Malloy explained that it could be reissued, but a consultant would have to be hired to review the proposals.  It would be a public process by the Board to allow for community input.  Selectman Emery volunteered the assistance of the Green Technology Advisory Group (GTAG) to work with Mr. Malloy.  The EPA has already approved the site for solar use.  The Board discussed the timeline and agreed to process with the process for fall Town Meeting.
Don Burn stated that according to Jim DiLorenzo, of the EPA, a letter was sent to the Town stating that the outer fence could be torn down and the land could be opened to the public as of last fall and that he received an electronic copy of said letter.   He noted his issues with Mr. Wells’ letter and other concerns.  

Selectman Barrette confirmed that GTAG will lead the process and all parties will meet to discuss all the information.  Andy Koenigsberg requested that there be public input in the RFP process so that it reflects the concerns of all the interested parties.
Request to Approve the Amended Veterans’ Tax Work-Off Program Policy / Selectman Dodd

Selectman Dodd reviewed the background of the current program and policy that has been adopted by the Board.  The amended policy allows the spouse to participate in the program if the veteran is deceased or disabled due to a service related injury.  

Selectman Dodd‘s motion to amend the Town’s Veterans’ Work-Off Policy as attached was seconded by Selectman Johnson.  Discussion:  Selectman Barrette noted that in the Senior Work Off program couples do apply and only one can participate, but this provides yet another opportunity in Town for assistance for those in need.  Vote:  4-0
Request to Authorize the Chief Assessor to Abate Assessed and Owed 
Taxes as of May 5, 2014 on Parcel 26-33-0, Otis Street in the Amount Of $21.40 / Town Counsel
Attorney Franks noted that this abatement request is for a landlocked parcel that the Conservation Commission accepted this earlier this year.
Selectman Johnson‘s motion to abate the taxes for the property off Otis Street Parcel ID 26-33-0 in the amount of $21.40 was seconded by Selectman Dodd.  Vote:  4-0
Request to Approve the Proposal for an Overheight Truck Warning System from Central Mass Signal, LLC / Town Manager

Mr. Malloy explained that mitigation funds in the amount of $150,000 were allotted for this project as a condition of the site plan for CSX.  The only bid received was from Central Mass Signal for $35,600.  The system will be solar powered and the Town has worked with this company before.  Mr. Malloy reviewed the location of the systems on either side of the bridge and how they will operate.  He noted that the remainder of the funds allocated will require a Town Meeting vote for redistribution and reviewed other possible projects where the money could be used.
Selectman Johnson‘s motion to award the bid for the overheight vehicle sensor system to Central Mass Signal LLC for $35,600 as per their bid and further to authorize the Town Manager to execute any contracts related to this project was seconded by Selectman Dodd.  Vote:  4-0
Request to Approve the Building Safety Month May 2014 Proclamation / Town Manager
Mr. Htway, Building Commissioner, came before the Board.  He noted that the month of May has nationally been declared Building Safety Month for the past few years.  It promotes building safety awareness which in turn increases property values and reduces insurance claims.  Selectman Barrette read the proclamation.
Selectman Johnson‘s motion to proclaim May as Building Safety Month and authorize George Barrette as Chairman to sign the proclamation was seconded by Selectman Dodd.  Vote:  4-0
Yearly Reappointments Effective July 1, 2014 / Town Manager

Mr. Malloy reviewed the information in the Board’s packet.  Selectman Emery noted that there are some attendance issues and proposed options for the Board to address them.  Selectman Dodd agreed and suggested revisiting the option to participate remotely.  The Board briefly discussed the issue of people who leave town for several months.  
Selectman Johnson motion to confirm the Town Manager’s appointment of the Chief Assessor, Treasurer/Collector and Marvin Davis, Commissioner of Trust Funds was seconded by Selectman Dodd.  Vote:  4-0

Selectman Johnson‘s motion to approve the yearly reappointments as attached failed for a lack of a second.  The Board agreed to read through the list of boards/committees and to call out those where there are attendance issues.   
Selectman Dodd’s motion to approve the reappointment of the individuals listed for the CMRPC, Conservation Commission, Housing Partnership Committee, Open Space Preservation Committee, Sandra Pond/Conservation Area Wardens, Trustees of Soldiers’ Memorials, Veterans’ Advisory Board, and Walkup-Robinson Fund Committee was seconded by Selectman Johnson.  Vote:  4-0

Selectman Johnson’s motion to approve the reappointments of the Reserve Intermittent Police Officers, Special Police Officers Fire Dept., Special Police Officers Tufts University and the Police Dept. was seconded by Selectman Dodd.  Vote:  4-0
Selectman Dodd’s motion to reappoint the members of the Economic Development Committee was seconded by Selectman Emery.  Vote:  4-0

Town Manager Report
Mr. Malloy informed the Board that while excavating for drainage at the fire station site two underground fuel storage tanks were discovered.  They will have to be removed which will be an added cost.  He will have more information in the next couple of days.  Mr. Malloy noted that he received the Metro West Research Center report which he will share with the Economic Development Committee.  
Issues and Correspondence of the Selectmen
Selectman Johnson commended Selectman Drewry for his efforts as the acting Veterans’ Agent and as Master of Ceremonies for the Memorial Day Parade. 

Selectman Dodd noted that proclamations are an inexpensive way to honor people and businesses.  He suggested that there be a process to request a proclamation and has investigated what other towns are doing.  He has begun to develop a procedure and asked that it be discussed at a future meeting.
Adjournment

Selectman Emery‘s motion to adjourn at 7:50 p.m. was seconded by Selectman Dodd.  Vote:  4-0
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